NATIONAL FEDERATION OF THE BLIND OF OHIO
MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 23, 2010, BOARD MEETING

The January 23, 2010, board meeting of the National Federation of the Blind of Ohio was held at Gethsemane Lutheran Church, 35 E. Stanton Ave., Columbus, OH. 
NFB-O president Dr. J.W. Smith opened the meeting at 10:08 a.m. by introducing our surprise guest, Michael Hanes, former director of the Bureau of Services for the Visually Impaired. Mike received an extremely warm welcome and provided us with the good-news update that he is remaining in the field of work with blind people. Monday morning January 25th, he will begin in his new role as chief operations officer with Vision and Vocational Services in Columbus. NFB-O has enjoyed a long and positive relationship with Mike Hanes, a fact that was warmly expressed by Mike as well as many leaders present, and we wished him well in his new role of service to blind people. 
At this point the official business of the board began. 

Members present were J.W. Smith, Eric Duffy, Barb Fohl, Sherry Ruth, Deborah Kendrick, Sheri Albers, Annette Anderson,  Debra Baker, Crystal McClain, Richard Payne, and William Turner. All board members present were wearing NFB insignia, with the exceptions of J.W. Smith, Crystal McClain and William Turner, who each paid $1. Board members Bruce Peters and Mary Pool were absent. 
Others present included President Emerita Barbara Pierce, Bob Pierce, Eric Berghardt, Colleen Roth, Wanda Sloan, Ron Williamitis, Macy McClain, Karen Warner, Gloria Robinson, Arnold Shaheen, Susan Day, Cheryl Fields, Paul Dressell, Vincent Boykin, Cheryl Fisher, Jerry Purcell, Anita Psomas, Davita Williams, Stephanie Claytor, Deanna Lewis, Tracy Sinkovic, Beth Debus, Chuck Donaldson, Patricia Donaldson, Shelbi Johnson, Carol Akers, Karen and Jonathan Noles, Bob Merkle, and Lucas Duffy. 
Arnold Shaheen, whose daughter Natalie is blind and works for the National Federation of the Blind in Baltimore, introduced himself to the group. He has learned through experience with his daughter that Braille literacy is of paramount significance in the lives of blind people, and said he wants to be more involved with us in his pursuit of advocating for Braille.

1. Richard Payne moved to accept the agenda and September minutes as distributed. Eric Duffy seconded. Motion carried.

2. Treasurer Sherry Ruth read the financial report, the total  assets were $46,153.59.  Eric Duffy moved, and William Turner seconded that the report be approved as read. Motion carried.

3. Proposed 2010 Budget: A discussion of the 2010 budget, as distributed by President Smith, ensued. President Smith impressed upon us the emphatic need for active fundraising this year as reflected in the $20,000 projection for fundraising income in the proposed budget. Our financial situation has changed, and it is essential that we find new strategies for raising significant funds if we are to remain a viable organization. Sherry Ruth moved that the budget be approved. Richard Payne seconded, and the motion carried.

4. Convention assistance: Much discussion ensued regarding the amount of assistance we will be able to offer members for the 2010 national convention in Dallas. Because the convention is in Dallas and because our financial situation has changed dramatically, we will definitely not be able to assist the same number of people who received assistance in 2009. Discussion centered on the need to require some accountability on the part of those who do receive assistance. Ideas included asking those who receive assistance to pay some portion of their own participation in convention, requiring that those receiving assistance work in some capacity during convention, and asking local chapters to participate in assisting with the sponsorship of individuals. Noting that all of the above ideas had merit, President Smith asked for a motion containing a dollar amount. Eric Duffy moved that we allocate $10,000 to convention assistance this year. Crystal McClain seconded the motion. Treasurer Sherry Ruth was consulted and agreed that by tapping our remaining savings significantly, we can manage this amount of assistance. The motion carried. 

5. Mentoring report: Deborah Kendrick reported that the 2010 mentoring program is off to a somewhat slow but promising start. Rather than one large event for matching mentors with mentees, pairs are being introduced individually, in person or by phone. The same requirements of weekly contact, one face-to-face meeting per month, and monthly reports are again in place. Because the research component is no longer a factor, there will not be a cut-off date for enrolling mentors or mentees in the program. All are asked to pass along names of potential candidates. Despite a variety of recruitment efforts, word of mouth and the individual referral continue to be the best sources for identifying participants.
6. NEWSLINE report: Cheryl Fischer reported that she has contacted a number of supervisors and counselors in the RSC Bureau Of Services for the Visually Impaired,  to demonstrate NFB NEWSLINE and distribute printed materials. She has also contacted independent living centers. She is eager to learn of any conferences where she could demonstrate NEWSLINE and thus reach more eligible subscribers. Barbara Pierce stated that it is important for the coordinator to learn to use the various online versions of NEWSLINE, stating that many older adults losing vision are likely to find listening to newspapers downloaded to a handheld device more pleasant and easier than listening to the computerized voice on the telephone. Richard Payne suggested that each chapter appoint a NEWSLINE coordinator, who would work with Cheryl, and the consensus was that this was a worthy idea. Eric Duffy cautioned that spreading the good news about NEWSLINE must not be viewed as a recruitment vehicle for NFB, since NEWSLINE is a service available to all people with print disabilities. President Smith reiterated that we absolutely must find permanent funding to keep NEWSLINE as a service in Ohio and that the problem must be solved this year.

7. Student seminar: Beth Debus, newly elected president of Ohio’s student division, reported on her recent visit to the National Center for the Blind for a student seminar. She said that it was helpful to learn from people in other states how student groups have been developed and that she hopes to build the group here. Discussion followed, offering a variety of ideas, including holding activities on college campuses around the state, reaching students through disability services staff, attracting students through social networking sites such as Facebook, and holding meetings via teleconference.  
Meeting was recessed at noon for lunch. All those present enjoyed a delicious meal of pasta, salad, cole slaw, and desserts generously prepared and provided by the Capital Chapter. 

8. President Smith reconvened the meeting at 1:05 p.m. Everyone applauded Shelbi Johnson and the Capital Chapter for a delicious lunch.

9. President Smith took a few moments to remember Virginia Mann, our beloved fellow Federationist, whose funeral service was held this morning. Virginia’s positive spirit and relentless attitude were commented on and celebrated.
10. Our second special guest of the day, Dan Conners, newly appointed director of the Ohio’s Bureau of Services for the Visually Impaired, was introduced. Mr. Conners has been on the job for only one month but explained that his background has prepared him well for his current role. He has worked as both a counselor and supervisor in the Cleveland BSVI office. He reiterated the message we have heard recently from others that much change is occurring within RSC–reduced staff and reduced time to commit to individual cases–but emphasized that the agency is seeking new strategies to deliver better service. He said that a series of gatherings will be held around the state in March, events that will invite roundtable conversations among all involved parties to examine ways of improving service delivery. Eric Duffy commented that Dan Conners has a reputation for understanding blindness and for recognizing that a separate bureau to serve blind people is essential.
11. Committee assignments: Committee assignments for the coming year were discussed and finalized by Dr. Smith. They are as follows:

Deaf-Blind coordinators: Deanna Lewis, Bernie Dressell, Lisa Hall, and Debra Baker.

Awards: Barb Fohl, chair; Paul Dressell; Debra Baker; Kathy Withman; Wanda Sloan; Eric Burghardt; and Eric Duffy.

Constitution: Deborah Kendrick, chair; Annette Anderson; and Colleen Roth.

Convention planning and arrangements: Mary Pool and Sheri Albers, co-chairs; Deborah Kendrick; Susan Day; Crystal McClain; William Turner; and Jerry Purcell.

Financing the movement: Sherry Ruth, chair; Annette Anderson, SUN; Mary Pool, Jernigan Fund; and Paul Dressell, PAC. An Imagination Fund chair will be appointed if requested by the national organization.
Fundraising: Eric Duffy, chair; Carol Akers; William Turner; Cindy Conley; Gloria Robinson; Eric Burghardt; Stephanie Claytor; and Susan Day.
Guide Dog Users:  Debra Baker, chair; Deanna Lewis; Deborah Kendrick; Annette Anderson; and Kathy Withman.

Legislative: Eric Duffy, chair;  Debra Baker; Sheri Albers; Deborah Kendrick; Cheryl Fischer; William Turner; Macy McClain; Barb Fohl; and Colleen Roth.

Membership: Richard Payne, chair; Bruce Peters; Beth Debus; Eric Burghardt; Crystal McClain; Macy McClain; Stephanie Claytor; and Tracy Sinkovic.

Personnel: J.W. Smith, chair; Eric Duffy; Barb Fohl; Sherry Ruth; Deborah Kendrick; Barbara Pierce; and Crystal McClain.

Promotion/publicity: Susan Day, chair; Angela Clark; Barbara Pierce; Eleanore Brown; Jerry Purcell; Cheryl Fields; and Sheri Albers.

Resolutions: Paul Dressell, chair; Colleen Roth; Ron Williamitis; Bruce Peters; and Barb Fohl.

Scholarship: Barbara Pierce, chair; Bob Pierce; Deborah Kendrick; William Turner; and Beth Debus.

Website: Barbara Pierce, chair; Eric Duffy; Deborah Kendrick.
12. Newsletter: Barbara Pierce is sending letters to subscribers to determine the format each person prefers for receiving the newsletter. All who do not respond will be removed from the mailing list. Braille inserts will be included to alert Braille readers to the fact that the form is from us and should be completed. A discussion ensued regarding placing Braille on the mailers containing the CD version of the newsletter. President Smith will resolve the problem.

13. Fundraising: Again, the need for some significant fundraising efforts was discussed. A variety of ideas–projects that could occur at both chapter and state levels–were considered. Among those that will be investigated further were: bringing the Capitol Steps to Oberlin; finding a well-known person to be arrested and jailed; collecting donated items to be sold on eBay; signing on with Applebee’s program of giving 15 percent to the organization of the day when the appropriate coupons are submitted by customers. 

14. Goals and objectives: Goals for 2010 were discussed. These included more collaboration, socially and otherwise, between chapters; continuation of our advocacy on behalf of Braille literacy; continue efforts to strengthen linkages between NFBO and such agencies as the Bureau of Services for the Visually Impaired and investigating and implementing effective fundraising strategies and projects. 
15. The next meeting will be held April 24 in Toledo. Meeting was adjourned at 3:01 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Deborah Kendrick, Secretary
